Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


December 9, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Peter Brown, Betsy Morrison, Mary Chris Semrow, Romy Spitz, Kasey Ciolfi, Anne Nadzo, Ed Doggett, Stephanie Desrochers, Diane Luce, Dave Thompson, Summer Bowie, Matt Giesecke, Luc Nya, Kelly Raye, David Cowing, Brian McKnight, John Regan, Amanda Libbey, Dave Macolini, Celeste Henriquez, Perry Blass, David Projansky Karen Johnson, Bob Barton, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand, two sign language interpreters. Via Skype/Bangor:  Meg Dexter, Jan Bisbee, Pam Cairnie, Valerie Smith, Nancy Souza, Beth McLean, Adam Marquis.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speakers:

Peter Brown, Program Director, and Betsy Morrison, Program Manager, STRIVE http://www.pslstrive.org.  Click here to view to PowerPoint presentationTopic:  Overview of STRIVE U, a residential post-secondary partnership with USM, STRIVE Bayside, a residential training day program, and Next STEP, a private pay program designed for people on the waiting lists. .

Peter and Betsy talked about STRIVE’s 14 year evolution.  It began in December of 1999 as a program within PSL services (www.pslservices.org), and now works with tweens, teens and young adults.  Most programs serve kids between 11-25 years but there are some programs without an age ceiling.  STRIVE provides social, leisure, and post-secondary opportunities with the goal of greater independence for young people; goals that are different for each individual.  It might mean living in their own apartment, staying home alone for the weekend, going to summer camp, or a Friday night social event without Mom and Dad.  Currently, STIVE is working with 850 young people; responding directly to their needs and the needs of their families.  This is accomplished through strong community partnerships.
One of our most popular events is the Friday night social for 15-24 year olds.  It offers a safe night out for young people and respite time for families.  Kids make social connections with their peers and with the many volunteers who attend.  These relationships carry back into the community.
Question:  Is there a cost for the Friday night program?  How rigid are you regarding the age limit?
Peter:  The first time is free; after that it’s $10 per night.  We offer a sliding scale as well.  The sliding scale went away for a while when we lost all funding from the state.  Our partnership with Whole Foods allowed us to bring it back.  To use the sliding scale, you must complete a scholarship form.  We are fairly strict with age limits.  About 80 to 100 people come every Friday night including staff and volunteers and we want to make sure it’s a safe environment.
Question:  Is there anything for over age clients?

Peter:  Woodfords Family Services has “Club 21.”  www.woodfords.org/programs/club-21-social/.  Our programs are often created in response to requests from parents.  Some middle school parents felt their kids were being left out.  So we started a Tween group for kids between 11 and 14.  Every Friday from 3:30-5:30 we have a structured program with half an hour at the beginning and end for socializing.  
Comment:  I understand some people stay on to volunteer.

Peter:  Yes, almost too many want to volunteer!  They go through the same process as everyone else for volunteering.  We work with them and their families to make sure they want to come help rather than come to participate.

Comment:  We put on a wonderful, fall social event with 9 other agencies.  It’s so important to have that.

Peter:  The “S” in STRIVE stands for socialization.  Peer support is very important.  We were also approached by parents who said their kids needed educational courses to fill in the gaps  Our Wednesday night classes include topics like; healthy relationships and money management.  The classes run 8-10 weeks and are limited to 12-15 people.
Question:  What is the cost for the classes?

Peter:  $20 per series.  We also have an after school program and camp STRIVE; two programs that foster greater independence by working on daily living skills. 
Betsy:  We have 3 post-secondary education programs.  STRIVE U accepts 7 students per year who live in their own apartments.  The focus of this two year residential program is on independent living skills and employment.  Students have individual Section 8 vouchers to use when they transition into the community.  STRIVE U    
Peter:  There are 50 STRIVE U graduates and 49 are living in their own apartments.  We recently put together a White Paper and cost analysis.  We’re proud of its success but it’s also saving $50,000 per student per year in MaineCare funds. 
Question:  Does everyone transition to Portland?

Betsy:  Not everyone.  Many do because they’ve become familiar with the area and our network for employment placements is in the greater Portland area; that’s also a factor.  But one of our graduates lives in New Hampshire, one in Augusta, one in the Midcoast, and one as far away as Ft. Kent.
Question:  Of the 49 living on their own, how many are working and how many hours do most work?
Peter:  I think 45 are working.  Their hours range from 9 hours to full time.

Question:  How do you screen people?

Betsy:  It is a fairly competitive process.   The number one factor I would say admissions takes into consideration is motivation.  Students have to qualify for adult services but it’s really those students who are motivated, who have the drive to succeed who are admitted. 
Peter:  We follow the college model as closely as we can.  There is an application and an interview process.  There’s also an opportunity to do an overnight visit to campus to live a day in the life of a student.  We hear rumors that might not be accurate, like:  there isn’t a waiting list, not a lot of people apply, and it’s not affordable.  None of this is true.
Betsy:  Tuition is $12,600 per year for in-state students; using social security to support it makes it much more manageable and affordable.  We can also set up payment plans.  Also, it’s year-round and tuition covers everything including room and board.

Question:  Is it true students have to be their own guardian?

Betsy:  Yes, but they can have Rep Payees and Med. Payees.
Question:  What’s the age limit?
Peter:  Students have to be 25 or under at the time they start the program.

Question:  If you don’t get in the first year can you re-apply?

Betsy:  Yes.  That’s a great question!  We have many people who have applied multiple times.   The extra time gives them the opportunity to grow and mature.

Comment:  We serve some of the same folks.  I’m glad you brought up the cost.  My nephew-in-law paid $72,000 a year for an out-of-state program and now he’s home without a job.  I see many of your folks making it work.  It’s a great story.

Betsy:  We think of STRIVE Bayside as the community college side of STRIVE U.  It’s a two year, non-residential program that concentrates on independent living skills and community connections.  We have an apartment in Back Bay Towers where we work on things like meal plans, meal prep, food safety and taking the bus.  It can be paid with Section 21 or 29 or private pay.  We have great partnerships in the community.  Back Bay Tower really welcomed us.  They came in and taught a class about apartments and leases.  It’s been a great relationship with them and many others.

  STRIVE Bayside  Next Step was a program designed to response to community needs.  It’s for people on the waiting lists or who don’t qualify for other services.  Kids were losing skills because they weren’t using them and felt isolated because of the lack of social interaction.   It can be full or part time and there’s no upper age limit. Next STEP is a 1-to-5 ratio, so participants, families, and staff need to feel comfortable with that ratio.  Bayside is a 1-to-3 ratio.   Next STEP  
Comment:  We’re looking at creating a 3-day program.  There’s been some confusion on setting rates for private pay.

Betsy:  If it’s private pay you can set your own rates.

Comment:  If Section 29 is involved you have to meet the Section 29 rates.

Peter:  If you’re charging one rate to MaineCare, you have to charge the same rate across the board.  With Next STEP there’s no Section 29 at all, it’s entirely separate.  Since we are responding to an unmet need, we are trying to keep costs low.  It’s $205 for a full 40 hour week.  The program lost $20,000 last year.  We have to do a tremendous amount of fundraising to keep the program going.  We just roll up our sleeves and do it because it needs to be done.  It’s certainly not a money maker for us.

Question:  For the private pay if you wish to send your child to a morning program for 4 hours at a time what’s the fee?

Peter:  The part-time rate is usually $125 per week.

Betsy:  Families have made use of SSI money for this as well.

Question:  Is the Next STEP program wheelchair accessible?  What about the other programs?
Betsy:  Yes, it is.  All programs are wheelchair accessible.  
Question:  Is there any SMCC connection?

Peter:  Not really, but if someone is interested in a class at SMCC or Portland Adult Education, we connect them.  

Cullen:  The SIS is designed to assess strengths and functioning levels.  When you select candidates are there literacy requirements or certain functional skills required?
Peter:  Our programs are as low barrier as possible, but we can’t provide one-on-one assistance.  If someone needs that we ask them to bring that with them.  For STRIVE U there’s more of an admissions process.  The Admissions Committee has a pretty lengthy process but again the number one criterion is motivation.  We do require some baseline safety skills.  We ask for functional literacy; for example, being able to read a stop sign or a recipe.  For Next STEP we’re almost overly flexible.

Cullen:  I’m struck by something that was said early on about community inclusion:  That relationships carry back into the community.  I like that line a lot.  Parents often articulate concern that their child will lose that social dynamic while on the waitlist or even out on their own.  There can be a loss of the social context that came with special education.  It’s innovative that you have programming that takes that whole part of someone’s life into account and sets the stage for it to carry out into the community.  This works hand in hand with what this Coalition is doing.  The CoC model involves a high level of community inclusion and dignity of risk.  Isolation can occur taking that dignity of risk.  I applaud this.
Peter:  I got a call from the mother of one of our volunteers who wanted to tell me the effect the experience had on her daughter.  Her daughter originally volunteered at STRIVE jut to fulfill a community service requirement.  She and a friend became friends with several STRIVE participants at our Friday night social and went to have lunch with them at their school.  They went looking for their STRIVE friends in the cafeteria but couldn’t find them and found out kids with special needs ate lunch in the basement.   They did this a few times but thought it wasn’t right.  The next time they went they brought their STRIVE friends to the cafeteria and ate lunch with everybody else.  Their next step was to go to the Principal to ask why the special education class didn’t eat in the cafeteria with everyone else.  The Principal didn’t know why, it’s just the way it had always been done.  The school ended up changing the policy and now the special education class has lunch with everyone else.  In a way, we planted the seed.  We educate young people without disabilities on the importance of community inclusion.  Most find out they have more in common than they thought.  

Question:  Do you do anything specific to connect USM and STRIVE students?
Betsy:  Each STRIVE student has a USM mentor arranged by our USM coordinator/liaison.  All STRIVE U students can participate in any co-curricular activities offered at USM, so interactions happen naturally. 
Question:  Is there a classroom on campus?  What about the residences, are they on campus?
Betsy:  The classroom is on campus and the apartments are in the West End.  Students learn to ride the city bus. 
Betsy:  It’s practical education.  Speaking of community inclusion, if you come to a Friday night dance, you’ll have a hard time telling the volunteers from the participants!  These peer to peer relationships are the epitome of community inclusion.  
Question:  How many volunteers do you have on Friday nights?

Peter:  It varies from 8 to 20 and sometimes more.  We have 200 volunteers all together involved with STRIVE.

Cullen:  Was STRIVE the first to do this in Maine?  How many others in the state are doing it now?
Peter:  Yes, I think so.  I don’t’ have a handle on the number but it’s growing.
Question:  Do you still have the bookstore?

Peter:  We don’t.  One of the employment opportunities we had was a used book store we owned.  Unfortunately it died away.  Someone asked what’s next for us.  We are uniquely qualified to respond to many of the upcoming changes to Section 29; we’re working on an implementation plan for those changes.  We send out monthly newsletters and weekly emails and can add anyone who is interested to these lists.  After the meeting we can schedule one-on-ones or small group presentations or tours if people are interested. Just let us know.
Cullen:  I want to thank Pete and Betsy for presenting today.  It prompted a wonderful discussion. (Applause)
End of presentation. 
DHHS Update:
Brian McKnight (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of November 25, 2013, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 853 people, Priority 1 – 75, Priority 2 – 312, Priority 3 – 466, Section 29 – 465, people on both lists – 280.  Of the 853 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 478 People.  People most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of September 28, 2011.  As of this date, 24 people have been offered Section 21 and 37 people have been offered Section 29.  The department is anticipating several slots for Section 29 starting January 2014 and the waiver manager is determining how many will be available. 
Cullen:  How many are you thinking?

Brian:  Jim and Karen were thinking around 100, but it’s still in process.  We’re hoping there will be a significant number of slots.  One problem with Section 29 is that if someone is offered a waiver, accepts it in the middle of January, and then declines it; the waiver is frozen until the next January.  We’re continuing to look at rate setting.  A representative from Burns Associates is in state this week evaluating this.  We’re looking at setting up a subcommittee of providers to be involved, then opening it up for community suggestions.  Six new services will be added to Section 29 including home supports, assistive technology, career planning, and respite care.

Question:  Are the new services still beginning on February 1st?

Brian:  Yes.

Question:  Can you clarify; is the waiver frozen for that individual?

Brian:  No.  If someone declines it they can’t use it and neither can anyone else.

Comment:  Why would anyone say no?

Comment:  If someone was offered Section 29 and then got Section 21; the person would decline Section 29.

Question:  Why is it frozen?

Brian:  I don’t know.  Karen and I were talking about that this morning.  I can find out and report back.
Cullen:  At this point there’s no disadvantage to accepting Section 29; you don’t lose your spot on the Section 21 waitlist.  In May there were 168 people on the priority one waiting list; now it’s down to 75.   In May there were 266 people on the priority two waiting list; now there are 312.  In May there were 392 people on the priority three waiting list; now there are 466.  It looks like the waitlist numbers have shifted, but many are coming off of Priority 1, which is great.

Brian:  We’re receiving new applicants all the time.  Priority one is down significantly because of the extra funding made available for it and we were able to offer it to more people.  I’m not sure about priority two and three, other than we continue to receive applications and finding more people eligible.
Legislative Updates: 

Mary Lou Dyer kindly emailed legislative updates relevant to us.  Click here to view Mary Lou’s legislative summary.  (Thank you Mary Lou!)  
Cullen:  On the Federal level, I was just at a conference last Friday.  Folks from the Center for Policy and Budget Priorities, a nonpartisan think tank, and the National Low Income Housing Coalition were there.  They have their fingers on the pulse.  Sequestration is affecting the availability of Section 8 across the country.  We are just about to see some pretty dramatic results; 125,000-185,000 families will lose their Section 8 by the end of 2014 if nothing changes.  This could include your sons and daughters, your parents and grandparents.  This week, the House and Senate are taking a look at some legislation through their Conference Bill week to resolve some of the effects of Sequestration.  It’s not a perfect solution, but it’s a good starting point.  This could cut the reduction due to Sequestration in half.  Currently, the country is operating without a budget.  The compromise involves reducing cuts to the military in exchange for decreasing the effects of the Sequester on other programs.  Without subsidies, folks will lose stability in their housing.  You should also know significant cuts to food stamps benefits took effect in November.  Some of your sons and daughters may rely on them.  Some of the Sequestration cuts were undoing changes in the stimulus package; which acted as a double whammy.  This also affects people’s stability.  We are living in an atmosphere of cutting programs that support people with very limited incomes.  It’s a really good time to connect with your Representatives.  Take the time to invite them over and tell them your story.  In the upcoming sessions, they’ll be faced with a barrage of issues they must address, including priorities for people with DD/ID.  We want them to have a good idea of our lives and how the current climate is affecting us.  Without you doing your part, they won’t really know.  It’s on us to invite them into our world and introduce them to the challenges we face.  It was the extra resources that got a lot of people off the waiting.  It makes a big difference when we communicate our stories.  

Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee continues to meet on a monthly basis on the implementation of the CoC model.  A tangible example of progress is what’s going to happen in February with the changes in the Section 29 waiver.  If you need video monitoring or an iPhone or iPad, Section 29 will pay for the equipment and the service to support it as well.  Respite care will be included as well.  We’re talking about the details of how this will work.  I’ll keep you posted.  

Question:  I’m unclear about the home supports.

Cullen:  With Section 29, a person gets 20.87 hours of support services.  Section 29 is mostly an employment support waiver now, but on February 1st it can be used for other purposes, like assistance at home.  At the same time this is happening, the technology piece is coming to Section 21.

Question:  Community support is a 3-to-1 ratio.  In-home support is a 1-to-1 ratio.  Is there a different rate?

Comment:  It’s my understanding it’s going to be similar to the work supports.  So that’s a different rate, higher than the community support rate.   

Comment:  The cap under 21 is 84 hours per week; it’s a discreet 1-to-1 service.  

Comment:  You can’t mix the two waivers.  They have different requirements.  It’s a 1-to-1 service within their home; it’s a completely different service, different from community supports.

Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  This group came up with the idea of developing a White Paper as a blueprint for effective transition.  A couple weeks ago, a well-rounded group including parents, service providers, special education, and SUFU (Speaking Up for Us, www.sufumaine.org) met to work on it.  At the meeting, we developed an initial statement which Vickey will read.

Vickey: “Transition is about excellence and equity.  Transition is a process, not a destination or event.  It is lifelong, with milestones along the way.  It is a foundation and a springboard to a fulfilling and meaningful life that must be facilitated by everyone across all environments.  Transition involves collaboration, creativity, community, and vision where you figure out what you want to do, and how you live your life.”
Cullen:  The goal is a White Paper that’s going to come from this group.  The committee will do some brainstorming, and then we’ll keep bringing it to you for refinement.  The Coalition is writing this White Paper; the committee is doing leg work in between.  This is your chance to let us know if anything is missing, wrong or grossly incorrect.  Do we seem to be on the right track?

Comment:  It’s my understanding this is not looking for a collection of resources where families and educators can go for reference, it’s more of a conceptual thing.

Cullen:  Yes at this point it’s focused on what we would all want transition to look like.

Comment:  The more I think about it, it’s all about interagency collaboration and tailoring supports to individuals.  At this point it’s a pretty broad mandate to come up with a statement.

Comment:  I especially like “transition is lifelong with milestones along the way.”  Transition should start at birth.  It’s a general statement so families know they should be proactive from the get-go.

Cullen:  Well said.  That was the idea of the group as well.  Transition has always been talked about as a single event.

Comment:  It’s really about transitioning to be independent.  I have an 11 year old daughter.  My definition of transition is different than someone who has a child in high school.  It’s different depending on where you are.

Comment:  I run a support group. The parents of little kids who are coming to it don’t know where to get information.  How do we get the information they need out to them? 
Comment:  According to special education law there are two transitions that are officially recognized:  pre-school to school-based services and high school to community-based services.  The more I read and think about it, I see prior to getting school-based services young children receive Individual Family Service Plans (IFSP).  How come we don’t have IFSPs for kids coming out of high school?  If it’s a family support system, why don’t we recognize this officially and their need for IFSPs as well?
Comment:  The key is to have a system that is clear and open from day one.  So many parents are finding out their kids have special needs and don’t know where to turn.  Since schools are the common denominator, it would be great if information was available there.  I know it happens at some schools but not at others. 
Comment:  Or through pediatricians. 
Comment:  But not all kids have doctors.

Comment:  And doctors can be part of the problem.

Comment:  Sometimes doctors say “let’s see what happens” and they wait and wait until they have to tell parents the bad news.  I didn’t understand what was happening with my daughter until she was in kindergarten or first grade.  I had to ask her pediatrician straight out.  Hearing it is the beginning of understanding and learning.  Doctors should say it sooner so people can getting going!
Comment:  I needed someone to tell me outright my daughter may never be on her own, may never live by herself.  Those are things no parents want to hear.

Comment:  And may not be true.

Comment:  But as soon as a parent hears it, they can grasp it and go on.

Cullen:  Thank you for your thoughts and ideas.  The committee will be meeting later this month, so I’ll have an update for our January meeting.

Housing Update:

Cullen:  DHHS and MaineHousing have been meeting to make services funded through DHHS and housing funded through MaineHousing are better matched.   At a recent Maine Affordable Housing Coalition meeting, John Gallagher voiced his commitment to housing the ID/DD population.  Most public housing authorities have no desire to kick people off Section 8.  Westbrook, Lewiston, Auburn and Bangor have absorbed the cuts by not re-issuing vouchers.  When people leave the program the voucher is retired.  They haven’t had to kick people off yet.  Since Sequestration is now affecting the Pentagon and the defense budget, more attention is being paid to it.  The department is having a meeting next week with MaineHousing.
Children’s Services, SMACT, Special Education updates:
Cullen:  The next SMACT meeting is Friday, January 3rd from 1-3:00 PM at the Portland Career Center.  The founders of Casco Bay Advocacy are tentatively scheduled to present.
Other Business, Announcements:

Kasey:  (Disability Rights Center, www.drcme.org) Companionship rules are changing federally; going into effect in 2015.  It will change the rates paid for in-home staff and will also affect shared living.  
Cullen:  There is a Town Hall Meeting for People with a Disability on February 5th from 5:30-7:30 PM at the Rines Auditorium at the Portland Public Library.  The meeting will address Portland’s “livability,” including those with ID/DD.  Click here to view the flyer on the Postings section of the Coalition website.
Comment:  We just hired David Payne.  PNP is expanding at Woodfords Family Services (www.woodfords.org).

Cullen:  As a reminder, our next meeting is January 13th.  This meeting will feature Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services.  Topic:  Planning how to partner around implementing the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS).

Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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